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BAY AREA LEAGUE DAY
CoNfRoNTINg ClIMaTE ChaNgE

 WhEN:  Saturday, January 30, 2010, 9 am - 2 pm

 WhERE:  MetroCenter, 101 Eighth Street, Oakland
    (Across the street from the Lake Merritt BART station)

 PRogRaM: “Big Steps, Little Steps to Addressing Climate Change”
  (see page 4 in this Voter for the meeting’s Agenda)

 Global climate change is one of the most serious threats to the 
environment, health and economy of our nation, as stated by the League 
of Women Voters of the United States in a letter urging Congress to adopt 
appropriate legislation.  Recent scientific studies show that global warming 
is already causing environmental changes that will have significant global 
economic and social impacts (see chart below).

 The League believes that now is the time to act on global climate 
change. We can reduce global warming pollution by using existing 
technologies to make power plants and factories more efficient, make cars 
go farther on a gallon of gasoline, and make technologies cleaner.  Cities, 
states and individuals are already adopting many of these solutions, which 
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fuNDRaIsINg lETTER goal:
To KEEP lWVBaE IN “ThE BlaCK”

 Shortly after you receive this issue of the Voter, 
you will find in your mailbox the League’s annual 
fundraising appeal.  We literally cannot run the League 
without proceeds from this appeal.
 Here are some facts about our finances:

• Despite the best efforts of the Board, the 
LWVBAE budget performance for 2008-2009 
showed an expenditure of some $17,000 
over income.  Once again we had to dip into 
reserves to pay our bills, and of course with 
the investment markets doing so poorly, 
our reserve funds were less "vigorous" than 
they once were.  For several years, we had 
not raised our dues because there was the 
perception that the League "had enough 
money" and so we didn't need to worry too 
much about income/expense balances.  Now 
we do.  Worry. 

• We budgeted last year for an anticipated 
(hoped-for) $8,300 in contributions, but 
received just over $6,000.  Fortunately, the 
Annual Community Luncheon helped make 
up some of the shortfall by coming in with a 
net that exceeded what was budgeted for it 
(thank you, Luncheon Committee!).  But we 
were still budgeting with an eye on cashing 
out some of our reserves. 

• The Foundation, our tax-exempt educational 
arm, was in a similar bind, with its investment 
income (and investment values) falling shy of 
budget. 

• The donor world of today is a very different 
place from the one of just two or three years 
ago, and so all not-for-profits and other worthy 
organizations have seen their contributions 
dip dramatically.  That situation will not turn 
on a dime, so the next year or two are certainly 
going to be more like last year than like two or 
three years ago. 

 We want to express our deep appreciation to all 
of you who paid the increased dues amount with 
understanding, and to those of you who continued to 
contribute to both the League and to the Foundation, 
knowing that our need for people to help us “stay the 
course” was being acutely felt.
 When our solicitation letter arrives, we hope you 
will, as you have in the past, give it special consideration 
and include a gift not only to the Foundation, but also 
to LWVBAE in support of our advocacy work.
 And we would be very grateful if you also 
considered naming the League of Women Voters of 
Berkeley, Albany and Emeryville, and/or the League 
of Women Voters of Berkeley Foundation, in your 
estate plans.  We have had some legacies come our 
way from members who wanted their support to 

last beyond their lifetimes, and we have been good 
stewards of those gifts.
 The League and the Foundation boards appreciate 
the contributions of those who help sustain our ability 
to underwrite our important and well-regarded public 
services.  We could not do it without you.
 With gratitude,

Sherry Smith, Foundation President
LWVBAE Vice President for Action

ENVIRoNMENTal CoNCERNs
 The December 14, 2009 Environmental Concerns 
meeting will feature a pot-luck supper, starting 
at 7:00 pm (instead of our usual 7:30 pm), and a 
slide show by author JaMEs g. WoRKMaN, an award-
winning journalist, foreign correspondent and writer 
who has prepared speeches for statesmen on four 
continents. 
 As a “Drought Doctor,” James Workman has 
advised businesses, aid agencies, civic associations, 
environmentalists and government departments on 
water scarcity and climate-change adaptation.  His 
book, The Heart of Dryness: How the Last Bushmen Can 
Help Us Endure the Coming Age of Permanent Drought, 
was published in August 2009. 
 Mr. Workman, who is based in San Francisco, will 
speak to us about his book and will relate it to the 
water impacts of global warming in the Bay Area.  
This meeting will take place at the home of Wendy 
Markel, 2811 Claremont Boulevard (NOT Avenue) in 
Berkeley.  For further information contact Carol Stone 
at 510.549.0959 or Gail Schickele at 415.922.5826.

Carol Stone, Co-Chair
Environmental Concerns
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sTay TuNED!INsTaNT RuNoff VoTINg – NoW KNoWN 
as RaNKED ChoICE VoTINg – May BE 
REalITy foR 2010 BERKElEy ElECTIoN 

(aND MayBE NoT)
 In 2004 (that’s five years ago...) the voters 
of Berkeley approved, by an 80% margin, the 
adoption of “Instant Runoff Voting” (IRV) for 
municipal elections.  In 2006, the voters of 
Oakland similarly approved IRV with a substantial 
69% of the vote.

 In the last several years, San Francisco has used, 
with the approval of the Secretary of State, voting 
equipment and software that accommodate IRV 
voting.  They have conducted no fewer than 
six (6) elections this way; hardly anyone has 
complained and no one has proposed that IRV 
be repealed.  The San Francisco voters are quite 
satisfied with how their municipal elections now 
entail the expense of only one election (no run-
off election) with the winner established within 
a few days at most – and how candidates don’t 
have to go more than once to their supporters 
to underwrite campaign expenses.  A winning 
concept, it would appear.

 So why are the voters of Berkeley and Oakland 
still waiting to vote under this concept (now 
called “Ranked Choice Voting,” but exactly the 
same as IRV)?  What an excellent question!  The 
ducks are all in a row:  The voters have spoken; 
the equipment to effectuate the voting exists and 
has stood the test of actual voting conditions; the 
Registrar of Voters for Alameda County is ready 
to roll.  An implementation group consisting of 
City Clerks, other city personnel and Registrar 
of Voters staff has been meeting for about two 
years, talking about what needs to be done for 
voter education and the key role the League 
might play in these efforts.

 But as of this writing, the Secretary of State, 
Debra Bowen, has yet to give her approval for 
Alameda County to proceed with using the 
exact equipment that San Francisco has the 
“go ahead” for.  So what’s up with this?  For a 
couple of months now, members of the Secretary 
of State’s staff most involved with this question 
have been saying “any time now” about the 
approval coming from Sacramento.  They have 
said this to the implementation committee and 
to the Registrar, Dave Macdonald, himself.  When 
directly asked whether Alameda County needs to 
provide any more information or assurances, the 
answer has been “No, nothing further is needed.”

 And yet here we sit, waiting, while the clock 
is running out on Oakland’s need to have an 
answer by the end of the year in order to know 
whether they must go ahead and plan for their 
usual June municipal primary.  (The time clock 
is less a consideration for Berkeley because it 
holds its municipal election in November.)  And 
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the San Leandro City Council has before them 
a proposal to also go with Ranked Choice, and 
are awaiting the Secretary of State’s approval 
before they act.  Another factor in play is the fact 
that the start-up costs of some $350,000 will be 
divided proportionately among the cities which 
will conduct an RCV election for the first time.  It 
will be better for all concerned if all three cities 
were holding their initial RCV elections in the 
same year, 2010.

 So again, what seems to be the holdup?  
Could it have anything to do with behind-the-
scenes machinations by Oakland politicians who 
have apparently decided that “the old-fashioned 
way” of election-plus-runoff suits their needs just 
fine because they have done so well under this 
expensive system in past elections?

 Consider the fact that Ignacio De La Fuente, 
Vice Mayor of the Oakland City Council, has 
written to Secretary of State Bowen asking her 
to delay approval of the equipment until she 
sees a complete education plan, “vetted by our 
community,” allegedly to assure there will be no 
voter confusion.  And consider the fact that former 
Senate Pro Tem President Don Perata, widely 
considered to be running for Oakland Mayor this 
coming year, has written to County Administrator 
Susan Muranishi bringing up similar “concerns.”

 Our League has joined with the Leagues of 
Oakland and Eden Area (San Leandro is one of 
their cities) in a letter to Secretary Bowen asking 
point-blank when we can expect to have her 
administrative approval so the cities can proceed 
to do the voters’ bidding.  As of early November, 
there was no response.  We hope against hope that 
by the time you read this story the unexplained 
delay is over and we are proceeding as we should 
be.

Sherry Smith
Vice President for Action

lWVBaE offICE houRs

Cheryl Nichols, LWVBAE Office 
Manager, is in the office on Tuesday, 
Wednesday and Thursday from 
9:30 am to 2:30 pm.  At other times, 
however, volunteers may be staffing 
the office.  But if no one is there to 
take your call, it is important that 
you leave a telephone message or 
use email to let us know the reason 
for your call.  We will do our best to 
get back to you as soon as possible. 
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The League of Women Voters of the Bay Area Presents
Bay Area League Day 2010

“Big Steps, Little Steps to Addressing Climate Change”
A program about reducing greenhouse gas emissions and confronting climate change

Saturday, January 30, 2010
9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.

MetroCenter, 101 Eighth Street, Oakland, California

Featuring keynote speaker Mary D. Nichols, Chair, California Air Resources Board

With additional experts in the morning session addressing:

 Regional Transportation Requirements of Senate Bill 375
 (Speaker from the Metropolitan Transportation Commission)

 State Land Use and Smart Growth Policies
 (Julia Lave Johnston, Deputy Director for Planning Policy, Governor’s Office of Planning and Research)

 Environmentalist Visions for the Bay Area in 2035
 (Jeremy Madsen, Executive Director, Greenbelt Alliance)

 Regional Air Quality Requirements of Senate Bill 375
 (Speaker from the Bay Area Air Quality Management District)

 State Housing Requirements of Senate Bill 375
 (Cathy Creswell, Deputy Director of Housing Policy Development, California HCD)

And an afternoon session showcasing success stories of confronting climate change around the region:

 City of Berkeley (Tom Bates, Mayor)

 County of Sonoma (Rod Dole, Tax Auditor and Controller)

 City of San Jose (Laurel Prevetti, Planner, and Ashwini Kantak, Assistant to the City Manager)

 City of San Francisco (Calla Ostrander, Climate Change Coordinator)

--------------------------------------------------------- REGISTRATION FORM ------------------------------------------------------

The price of this year’s Bay Area League Day is $25 ($15 without lunch) before January 21, or $30 ($20 without lunch) after 
that. A light breakfast will be served to all who attend. To register, please write check payable to “LWVBA” and mail with this 
form to 1611 Telegraph Ave., Suite 300, Oakland, CA 94612.

Name: ___________________________________________________ Local League: ___________________________________

Phone: ___________________________________________________ E-mail: ________________________________________

Registration is also available online through January 21 via PayPal at www.lwvbayarea.org.
For more details, call (510) 839-1608 or send an e-mail to editor@bayareamonitor.org.
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REDuCEyouR CaRBoN fooTPRINT

 There are short- and long-term goals to be 
considered when reducing your carbon footprint.  
Here are a few things to keep in mind:

 • Think about packaging before you buy 
things;

 • Keep reusable bags handy for your lunch 
and groceries;

 • Avoid plastic containers and try to purchase 
items in glass;

 • Unplug electronics not in use;

 • Buy 100% post-consumer paper;

 • Use your green bin or compost pile for 
uneaten/non-edible foods;

 • Try to allow time to walk as you complete 
errands and try to take public transit whenever 
possible;

 • Choose foods that are produced near your 
home;

 • Try to replace a few meat meals with 
vegetarian meals during the week; and

 Calculate your carbon footprint at one of these 
sites to see where you’re using the most energy:  
www.becoolberkeley.org, www.myfootprint.org or 
www.coolcalifornia.org/calculator.html.

 Also, try to attend the upcoming Conversations 
with the League at 12 noon on Tuesday, December 1, 
at the Edith Stone Room in the Albany Public Library, 
and see  how you can lose 5000 pounds of carbon in 
30 days (see p. 7).

 More detailed tips to reduce your carbon 
footprint are available from the Climate Change 
Action Project of the Ecology Center, 2530 San Pablo 
Avenue, Berkeley.

 Our households offer great opportunities for 
reducing our energy use.  For long-term goals, 
consider some of these improvements to add to 
your list:  

 • Installing low-flow toilets;

 • Installing low-flow showerheads;

 • Replacing your next wash machine with a 
front-loading style;

 • Weather-stripping exterior doors;

 • Insulating hot-water piping; and

 • Sealing and insulating furnace ducts.

 There are some nice Federal Energy Tax credits 
for many of these residential improvements.  
Berkeley’s Residential Energy Conservation 
Ordinance (RECO) has detailed information 
on incentives and energy savings for various 
improvement measures.  At their September 
meeting, the Energy Commission held a public 
hearing on the revised draft proposal of RECO, 
detailing the current and proposed measures.

 The goal is to reduce natural gas usage and 
increase residential energy efficiency.  Home 
owners would obtain a HERS II rating (Whole House 
Home Energy Diagnostic Report).  At the point of 
sale of a home, owners would need to implement 
the energy-saving recommendations.  For a copy 
of the RECO draft proposal, contact Regina Beatus 
at beatusr@sprintmail.com.

Regina Beatus, Co-Chair
Climate Change Team
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Jean Safir
Director at Large

also reduce our dependence on oil, reduce air 
pollution and protect pristine places from oil drilling 
and mining.  State and local initiatives are proving 
that answers can be found and put in place.

 The morning session of Bay Area League Day will 
start with an address by Mary D. Nichols, Chair of 
the California Air Resources Board and our keynote 
speaker for the day.  Nichols will discuss California 
Senate Bill 375 (Steinberg) which will require 
reductions in greenhouse gas emissions.  (See also 
ABAG article on p. 7.)  

 During the remainder of the morning session,  
a panel of regional and state agency officials 
will speak about new programs designed to 
address climate change in relation to air quality, 
transportation, housing and land use.  In the 
afternoon, we will hear from a number of Bay Area 
city and county leaders on their communities’ 
current programs.  Included among the speakers is 
Berkeley Mayor Tom Bates.  Visit www.lwvbayarea.
org  or call 510.839.1608 to learn more.

 Each of us is asked to register individually for 
this event.  Please cut out the Registration Form at 
the bottom of the meeting agenda on page 4,  fill it 
out and send it, along with your check, to LWVBA, 
1611 Telegraph Avenue, Suite 300, Oakland, CA 
94612 before January 21; if your registration 
materials arrive after January 21, an additional $5 
will be added to the cost.  Please call our League 
office at 510.843.8824 if you need a ride to a local 
BART station or a ride to the conference; we’ll do 
whatever we can to help you get there.

(continued from p. 1)
Bay aREa lEaguE Day
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assoCIaTIoN of Bay aREa goVERNMENT 
REgIoNal gRoWTh foRECasT Calls foR 

sMaRT gRoWTh PlaNNINg 

 A 25-year forecast for Bay Area changes 
in population and jobs was presented at the 
Environmental Concerns October 12 meeting by 
Association of Bay Area Government (ABAG) Deputy 
Executive Director Ezra Rapport.  ABAG’s biennial 
publication, entitled Priorities and Projections 2009: 
Building Momentum, forecasts specific demographic 
and economic data for the region’s nine counties and 
101 cities in five-year increments from 2000 to 2035. 

 By 2035 the Bay Area’s population is forecasted 
to grow by nearly 25 percent, or 1.7 million people.  
Nearly 75 percent of the growth is expected to occur 
in Santa Clara, Alameda and Contra Costa counties.  
Santa Clara alone will account for 35 percent of the 
region’s projected population increase.

 The number of jobs in the region is expected to 
increase by about 1.6 million – almost 50 percent.  
Santa Clara, Solano and Sonoma counties are 
expected to see the most change.  However, the 
region’s job centers – Santa Clara, Alameda and San 
Francisco counties – will be home to most of the new 
jobs, with Santa Clara accounting for nearly one-third 
of the region’s total job increase.

 In the East Bay, Alameda County is expected to 
grow by 416,000 people, for a total of nearly two 
million people by 2035.  It’s forecasted that 327,000 
jobs will be added during this period.  All jurisdictions 
will see significant changes, with the most growth 
in communities closest to San Francisco Bay.  The 
biggest population changes are expected in Union 
City, Oakland, Emeryville and Dublin, the latter two 
cities leading the way with anticipated population 
increases of 70 percent.  Jobs in Dublin and Union 
City will double.  Oakland, Fremont and Hayward 
will remain the cities with the highest populations 
in Alameda County, with Oakland forecasted to 
continue having over 25 percent of the county’s 
residents and jobs.  Berkeley’s population is projected 
to grow by 14,000 people.  New development is 
projected to occur downtown and along the city’s 
major transportation corridors, such as Adeline 
Street, and Telegraph, University, Shattuck and San 
Pablo avenues.  Nearly 70 percent of the population 
growth in western Alameda County is projected to 
occur in Priority Development Areas (PDAs) or infill 
neighborhoods, where there is access to public 
transit.

Priority Development Areas
 PDAs are locally-identified, infill development 
opportunity areas, near transit, that are generally 
at least 100 acres in size and where there’s a local 
commitment to developing more housing along with 
amenities and services to meet the day-to-day needs 

of residents in a pedestrian-friendly environment. 
Nearly 60 local government entities have nominated 
over 120 PDAs in the region that are served by or 
have plans for transit.  PDAs include significant 
portions of San Francisco, San Jose and Oakland; 
most Caltrain, BART, and VTA stations; the El Camino 
Real, San Pablo Avenue, and International Blvd/East 
14th Street corridors; former military bases; many 
stations along the future SMART and eBART lines; 
and the downtown or commercial centers of many 
Bay Area communities.  Together the PDAs comprise 
about 115,000 acres of urban and suburban land – 
about three percent of the Bay Area’s total land area.  
Based upon regional projections, the PDAs could 
accommodate over half of the Bay Area’s projected 
housing growth to the year 2035, mostly at relatively 
moderate densities.

The FOCUS Initiative
 The Bay Area’s regional agencies have joined 
together with local governments, congestion 
management agencies and transit to promote more 
compact land development and land conservation. 
The initiative, called FOCUS, is a commitment to 
reducing housing costs and traffic congestion and  a 
commitment to the protection of natural resources.  
The primary mechanism for change via FOCUS is 
financial incentives directed to local governments for 
use in planning and building complete, sustainable 
communities and land conservation. 

 The concept of “complete communities” – a 
return to development patterns found in older 
cites worldwide – offers diverse housing choices 
surrounded by a mix of uses such as shops, offices, 
restaurants and parks.  This enables people to walk, 
bike or take transit to their destinations rather than 
having to rely exclusively on their cars.

Priority Conservation Areas 
 To preserve and protect the Bay Area’s natural 
features and systems, the FOCUS partners are 
working with land trusts, open space districts, parks 
and recreation departments, local jurisdictions, 
and others involved in open space conservation to 
ensure that Priority Conservation Areas (PCAs) are 
permanently protected.  PCAs are open-space areas 
of regional significance that have broad community 
support and an urgent need for protection.  The 
region’s 98 identified PCAs provide important 
agricultural, natural resource, historical, scenic, 
cultural, recreational, and/or ecological values and 
ecosystem functions.

MTC and Transportation 2035
 As a partner in FOCUS, Metropolitan Trans-
portation Commission (MTC) is committed to more 
focused, higher-density growth to reduce driving 
and to making transit investments more effective, 

(continued on p. 7)
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Regina Beatus
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to the LWVB foundation

Louetta Erlin
Donations Secretary 

Many thanks for remembering your League.

Diane Akers and Steven Schwartzberg
 in memory of Luanne Rogers
Regina Beatus
Nancy and Peter Bickel
Ora Huth
Madeline Mixer
Therese Pipe
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to the LWVBae generaL fund

oCToBER DoNaTIoNs

PAGE  7M I D - W I N T E R  2 0 0 9 - 2 0 1 0

as demonstrated by having doubled funding for its 
Transportation for Livable Communities program 
to $2.2 billion over the next 25 years.  Key elements 
of MTCs $218 billion spending plan adopted April 
2009 include a new Climate Action Campaign to 
reduce greenhouse gas emissions, pricing excess 
highway capacity, major public transit expansions 
and a Freeway Performance initiative to maximize 
traffic flow on existing highways.

 As a professional planner, ABAG Director Ezra 
Rapport considers that his industry has failed 
because of the lack of coordination between land-
use planning and transportation.  “The roadways 
are saturated,” he said.  “There’s nowhere to put the 
cars.”  The problem will be ameliorated by California’s 
SB375, which mandates each region to come up 
with its own solution to problems of how to reduce 
greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions by reducing 
vehicle miles traveled (VMT), he said (See also Bay 
Area League Day, p. 5).

 “What we’d like to see is compact urban growth 
and improved amenities of neighborhoods,” Rapport 
said.  “It takes planning or you get very haphazard 
development.”  Land use planning requires long-
term strategy of 20-30 years, and good planning 
can lead to a higher quality of life, he said. “If we 
don’t grow successfully we’ll see more growth in the 
Central Valley,” he cautioned, adding, “In the Bay Area 
we have a rim but it’s not true in the Central Valley; 
if we don’t get some degree of control it’s going 
to grow over there and that would be a disaster.” 
Uncontrolled growth in the Central Valley could 
lead to unsustainable sprawl and natural resource 
consumption and loss of vital agricultural land.  
Rapport emphasized the great need for funding, and 
for continued collaboration among communities, 
governments and as many groups as possible in 
order to achieve the necessary smart growth for a 
more secure future.  Ezra Rapport may be reached at 
ezraR@ABAG.ca.gov.

aBag REgIoNal gRoWTh foRECasT 
 (continued from p. 6)

losE 5000 PouNDs IN 30 Days
 Participate in the Conversation with League 
friends at noon on Tuesday, December 1, as we 
discuss how we, personally, and the community, as 
a whole, can reduce our carbon footprint!  Our local 
League Climate Change Action Committee, led by 
Jan Blumenkrantz and Regina Beatus, will explain 
what individuals and communities can do to lose 
5000 pounds in 30 days with a Low Carbon Diet.  
Jan and Regina’s training at the Berkeley Ecology 
Center is based on the book, Low Carbon Diet, A 30 
Day Program to Lose 5000 Pounds, by David Gershon.  
Bring your questions and share your comments 
about any aspects of Climate Change.

 On Tuesday, January 5, the Conversation At The 
League will continue our focus on proposals to reform 
California’s governance and finance (the article on 
page 8  explains the state of affairs as of November 1).  
As this topic is a moving target, Helene Lecar, our 
Education Director, will update us on developments 
through the New Year and lead a discussion about the 
various proposals.  Which of the ideas in circulation 
appeal to you?  Which ones seem politically feasible 
– or likely to do much good?  Come share your views 
on needed reforms and on strategies needed to 
accomplish them.

 You may bring your own lunch, but water is the 
only beverage allowed in the Edith Stone Room of 
the Albany Public Library, 1247 Marin Ave., Albany 
(next to BART overhead tracks by Masonic Avenue).

PlaN ahEaD:  On Tuesday, Feb. 2, 2010, we’ll offer 
another Conversation on an issue of League interest.

fEEDBaCK fRoM aN aTTENDEE:  “Tuesday’s Conversation 
[on Berkeley’s proposed Sunshine Ordinance] was 
the perfect example of what the League does best: 
civilized discourse. “ 

Ginette Polak, Chair
Conversations At The League

Gail Schickele, Co-Chair
Environmental Concerns 
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REINVENTINg CalIfoRNIa’s goVERNMENT:
aN uPDaTE

 It’s hard to find anyone who approves of California’s 
current state of affairs.  The State legislature and the 
Governor have come under heavy fire from the left 
and the right for their inability to break the legislative 
gridlock or pass a balanced budget.  Advocates for the 
services and programs that have been cut are suing the 
State in court to restore essential funding.  Last February 
the Governor appointed a blue-ribbon commission, 
known variously as the Commission on the 21st Century 
Economy, the Tax Reform Commission, or the Parsky 
Commission (after its chairman, Gerald Parsky), to look 
at the State’s tax structure and recommend ways to 
reduce spending or increase revenues.  But when the 
Commission issued its report in late September, it fell 
flat.

MoBIlIzINg ThE WIll To ChaNgE

 In the meantime, business people, policy wonks, 
academics, private citizens and  foundations interested 
in good government have banded together in various 
non-governmental groups to look at the sources of our 
troubles and to propose solutions. 

 California Forward, led by former State Senate 
leader Robert Herzberg, was formed with funding from 
major foundations to develop a bipartisan approach 
for advancing governance and fiscal reforms.  Together, 
the foundations provided grants totaling $15.9 million 
over three years, and members of the group have been 
at work since, holding Town Hall meetings across the 
state, speaking to local groups and to legislators of both 
parties and at every level of government to find out 
what people’s priorities are and what recommendations 
have some political support.

 Reform California, originating from the San 
Francisco-based Bay Area  Council and the New 
America Foundation, has used a business-management 
model to look at our State government, and has opted 
for more direct political action:  They are calling for a 
Constitutional Convention to streamline our much-
amended constitution, addressing structure, financing 
and the initiative process to create a roadmap for a 
21st century California.  Under existing provisions of 
the constitution, only the legislature may call for a 
convention, so Reform California is currently circulating 
petitions for two initiatives:  the first changes the law 
to permit citizens to call for such a convention without 
going through the legislature.  The second initiative 
follows up with a call to convene just such a constitution-
changing deliberation, run by citizen delegates chosen 
by a semi-random process.

 In October of this year UC Berkeley’s Institute for 
Governmental Studies (IGS) helped put together two 
public workshops – one in Sacramento and the other 
on the UC Berkeley campus – designed to explore 
proposals for action.  (Webcasts and papers from the 
Sacramento conference are available through links at 
the IGS website:  http://igs.berkeley.edu.)  The local 

event drew many Leaguers from the East Bay.  To date, 
the state League has not supported or opposed any of 
the existing reform proposals.

ExasPERaTIoN WIll BE REflECTED IN ThE 2010 BalloT 
Box 

 Efforts at big-picture reform are only part of 
the public’s response.  California’s problems with 
legislative gridlock and financial dysfunction have 
prompted a spate of new ballot questions focused on 
pieces of the puzzle.  These questions take pot shots at 
various smaller issues:  changing the budget process, 
generating new revenue from unexpected sources, 
limiting the legislature, or changing the character 
of who gets elected.  As of November 3, 2009, three 
measures, all sponsored by legislators, are already 
slated for the June 8, 2010 primary (official proposition 
numbers have not yet been assigned to them): 

 SCA4, Ashburn, is a constitutional amendment that 
redefines how real estate taxes shall be assessed and 
levied on “new, “ that is, post-Prop 13, construction, 
with an extensive set of exemptions for special 
circumstances such as seismic retrofitting.  Even the 
legislative digest of the measure runs to 40 pages.

 AB583 (Chapter 735, 2008), a statutory proposition 
introduced by Loni Hancock in the last legislative 
session, calls for public financing of election 
campaigns.

 SC4 (Resolution Chapter 2, 2009, Maldonado):  The 
price of Sen. Maldonado’s agreement to the September 
budget compromise was this proposition, which allows 
open primaries, with the general election limited to 
the top two vote getters, even if they are of the same 
political party.

 In addition to the three foregoing measures, 
24 other measures are out there, circulating, as we go to 
press with another 39 in the Attorney General’s office, 
prior to circulation.  One initiative proposes a part-time 
legislature, another seeks to reduce the length of the 
legislative session and also to cut the salary of serving 
legislators by 50%.  Two separate initiatives propose 
legalizing and taxing marijuana.  Yet another opts for 
mandatory drug and alcohol testing for members of the 
legislature, and, my personal favorite, a constitutional 
amendment proposing a “Requirement for Legislators 
to Certify that They Understand Legislation and Have 
Not Accepted a Bribe or Engaged in Illegal Vote 
Swapping.”  Most of these will never see the inside of a 
ballot pamphlet.

 The stymied efforts to pass a budget or create 
new taxes with the present two-thirds requirement 
for legislative approval have also elicited a proposal 
changing the vote requirement from two-thirds 
to three-fifths.  By the time you read this, there 
will undoubtedly be more measures.  For current 
information, see the Secretary of State’s website:  
http://www.sos.ca.gov/elections/.

Helene Lecar
Education Director
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 Recording Secretary:   angharad Jones

 Treasurer:   BiLL ChapMan

 Vice President-Action:   sherry sMith

 Vice President-Administration:  diane akers

 Vice President-Election Services:  phoeBe Watts

 Vice President-Membership:  Jane CouLter

 Voter Editor:   aLiCe kisCh

 Conversations At The League:  ginette poLak

 Education Director:   heLene LeCar

 Environmental Concerns:   CaroL stone/
  (Co-direCtors, one Vote)   gaiL sChiCkeLe

 Healthcare Director:   ursuLa roLfe

 Directors at Large:   MiM haWLey
   Jean safir

M I D - W I N T E R  2 0 0 9 - 2 0 1 0

fall gENERal MEMBERshIP MEETINg 
sPoTlIghTs ouR CoMMuNITy CollEgEs

 League members gathered on October 1, 2009 to 
start off our League year learning about the current 
state of our Community Colleges, especially our own 
Berkeley City College (BCC).  BCC President Betty 
Inclan and our Community College Trustees were 
invited to speak about enhancing connections from 
the Colleges to the wider community, particularly 
to those who would most benefit from community 
college programs.  

 It was the first time that all Peralta District 
officials had been invited to speak to our League.  
Unfortunately, because she was downed by the flu, 
Trustee Nicky Gonzalez-Yuen had to bow out at the last 
minute.  Trustee Cy Gulassa was able to provide us with 
a rich appreciation of what trustees do, under which 
constraints they operate, and the deep responsibility 
they feel, entrusted with Measure A bond money, to 
plan well for the students of the future.  

 President Inclan, who came to BCC only two years 
ago, gave us a delightful overview of her responsibilities, 
along with her impressions of learning about a new 
institution in a new community.  In their own talks 
and in answer to questions afterward, both speakers 
agreed that connections to the community at large 
need to grow, but  that the state budget cuts, which 
are on everyone’s mind, have left few resources for 
adequate outreach to our underserved communities. 

Helene Lecar
Director of Education

aLBany aCtion Co-Chairs Jean safir
  aLan Maris

CiViCs eduCation Chair Jinky gardner

CLiMate Change aCtion Co-Chairs Jan BLuMenkrantz
  regina Beatus 

CoMMunity LunCheon Co-Chairs suzanne Chun
  sherry sMith

dataBase Coordinator Jane CouLter
 donations aCknoWLedgeMent Louetta erLin
 dues Coordinator Mina Jenner

eLeCtion serViCes Co-Chair Lois BruBeCk
 Candidate foruMs (B-tV) JiLL MartinuCCi
 pros & Cons LessLy WikLe fieLd
 sMart Voter sherry sMith
 Voter affidaVit Coordinator phoeBe Watts

housing eLoise Bodine

JuVeniLe JustiCe Co-Chairs Lois BruBeCk
  pat kuhi

LWV Bay area Liaison Jean safir

LWV aLaMeda County Liaisons nanCy BiCkeL
  sherry sMith

MeMBership deVeLopMent Jinky gardner 
 CoMMittee

offiCe Manager/VoLunteer training CheryL niChoLs
offiCe VoLunteer Coordinator Jane Barrett

WeB Manager/CoMputer BiLL ChapMan
 ConsuLtant

WoMen’s issues   CharLotte LiChterMan

lWVBaE 2009-2010
off-BoaRD PoRTfolIos

NEW MEMBERs

David Madson David Stoloff
Nancy Turak

Our Warmest Welcome 
To Our Newest Members:

BoaRD BRIEfs

 At the October 2009 LWVBAE Board meeting the 
following matters were discussed/decided upon:
 A letter will be sent to the California Secretary of 
State, expressing our frustration at the lack of action 
on the issue of Ranked Choice Voting.  Six areas of the 
Board Handbook need updating:  Master Calendar, 
By-Laws Time Requirements, By-Laws, Board Policies, 
Job Descriptions and Local Support Positions.  If there 
are any members who are interested in helping with 
this effort, we would be delighted to hear from you.  
Board members have volunteered so you would be 
working alongside them, not alone!  All interested 
persons should please contact the LWVBAE office at 
510.843.8824.

Angharad Jones
Secretary
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 calendarhow to join
fill in coupon below and mail 
with your check in the  amount 
of $75 ($40 for each additional 
household member; $40 for a 
student membership) to the order of 
LWVBAE,

Name: ___________________________

_________________________________

Address:__________________________

_________________________________

Tel. Day: __________________________

Tel. Eve. __________________________

Email: ____________________________

Joining at the local level makes you 
a member at all levels:  LWVBAE, 
Bay Area, State and National.  Dues 
and contributions to the League are 
not tax deductible.  Contributions to 
the LWVB Foundation are deductible 
to the extent allowed by law.  Non-
member subscriptions cost $20/year.

1414 University Avenue, Suite D
Berkeley, CA  94702-1509

BERKElEy aDDREssEs uNlEss oThERWIsE INDICaTED

DECEMBER No Voter DeaDliNe iN December
   1 tues. 12-2 pM ConVersation on reduCing our CarBon footprint, G. Polak, 841.4546
       edith stone rooM of aLBany puBLiC LiBrary, 
       1247 Marin aVenue, aLBany (see p. 7)
14 Mon. 7-9 pm enVironMentaL ConCerns, pot-luck & SliDe Show, C. Stone, 549.0959
    hoMe of Wendy Markel, 2811 CLareMont
    blVD (Not aVenue) (see p. 2)   G. SChiCkele, 415.922.5826
15  tues. 3-5 pM aCtion CoMMittee, LWVBae offiCe  S. SMith, 548.1769
16 Wed. 1-3 pM CLiMate Change teaM, LWVBae offiCe     J. BluMenkrantz, 548.3845
  3-5 pM Board Meeting, LWVBae offiCe  d. akerS, 527.1288
19 sat. thru Jan. 3 lwVbae office cloSeD for holiDay SeaSoN

JaNuaRy
  4 Mon.  lwVbae office re-opeNS after holiDay SeaSoN
  5 tues. 12-2 pM ConVersation on CaLifornia goVernanCe &  fisCaL G. Polak, 841.4546
    reforMs, edith stone rooM of aLBany puBLiC
    LiBrary, 1247 Marin aVenue, aLBany (see p. 7)
  8 fri. 5:00 pM DeaDliNe for february 2010 Voter  a. kiSCh, 985.0651
11 Mon. 7:30-9 pM enVironMentaL ConCerns, LoCation tBa  C. Stone, 549.0959
         G. SChiCkele, 415.922.5826
18 Mon.  martiN luther kiNg Jr. birthDay – lwVbae office cloSeD
19 tues. 3-5 pM aCtion CoMMittee, LWVBae offiCe  S. SMith, 548.1769
20 Wed. 1-3 pM CLiMate Change teaM, LWVBae offiCe     J. BluMenkrantz, 548.3845
27 Wed. 3-5 pM Board Meeting, LWVBae offiCe  d. akerS, 527.1288
30 sat. 9 aM-2 pM  bay area league Day (see pp. 1, 4, 5)  LWVBa, 839.1608

r e t u r N  S e r V i c e  r e q u e S t e D

fEBRuaRy
  2 tues. 12-2 pM  ConVersation on suBJeCt of League interest,  G. Polak, 841.4546
       edith stone rooM of aLBany puBLiC LiBrary, 
       1247 Marin aVenue, aLBany
  5 fri. 5:00 pM  DeaDliNe for march 2010 Voter   a. kiSCh, 985.0651
  8 Mon. 7:30-9 pM enVironMentaL ConCerns, LoCation tBa  C. Stone, 549.0959
         G. SChiCkele, 415.922.5826
16 tues. 3-5 pM aCtion CoMMittee, LWVBae offiCe  S. SMith, 548.1769
17 Wed. 1-3 pM CLiMate Change teaM, LWVBae offiCe     J. BluMenkrantz, 548.3845
24 Wed. 3-5 pM Board Meeting, LWVBae offiCe  d. akerS, 527.1288


